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                                                       August 13, 2012 Minutes
                                    Board of Commissioner’s regular Meeting

Those attending were:

Mayor Walter Gardner                         Bettie Davis, Finance Clerk

Commissioner Robert Davie               Bill Perkinson, Public Works Director                                        

Commissioner Mary Hunter                Goble Lane, Interim Police Chief

Commissioner George “Al” Fleming    Mitch Styers, Town Attorney

Commissioner Julius Banzet              Jennifer Harris, Warren Record

Commissioner Margaret Britt              Douglas Young- Fire Marshall Warren County                                            
Annette Silver, Minute Taker
Commissioners King and Mooring were absent.

There were 6 citizens in attendance.

Call to Order/Minutes/Agenda
Mayor Gardner called meeting to order at 7:00PM followed by a moment of silence and the Pledge of Allegiance.  The proposed agenda was presented and accepted with motion by Commissioner Banzet and second by Commissioner Britt. The agenda was approved by unanimous vote.
Public Comments

Public comments were voiced by Mrs. Deborah Speers.  Mrs. Speers inquired to the reason the Board declined financial assistance to the billboard welcoming visitors to Warrenton.  Mayor and Commissioner Hunter explained the request was referred to the Revitalization Committee, who did not recommend the request to the Board because it featured only a few downtown merchants not all.  This Board did not want to show favoritism to any business.

Consent Agenda

A. Minutes of Board meeting July 9, 2012

B. Year-to-Date Revenues and Expenditures Reports (Budget vs. Actual)

C. Monthly Checks Report

D. Public Works Monthly Report

E. WWTP Monthly Report

F. Police Activity Report

Consent agenda approved by motion of Commissioner Banzet and second by Commissioner Hunter.  The vote was unanimous.

Committee Reports

Public Works
Commissioner Davie and Bill Perkinson reported work of fixing sidewalks, curbs and gutters should be completed in approximately 2 weeks.  Mr. Perkinson was questioned on work done on Front Street.  He explained it was fiber optic cables done for school system but not done by Town. Town is not responsible for the clean-up but he is reviewing the situation closely to be sure the clean-up work is done.  A part-time employee has been hired (paid by Powell Bill account) to assist in gutter and curb clean-up.  He anticipates the Town being in good shape by September 15 weekend activities.
Public Safety
Commissioner Banzet and Interim Police Chief Lane report noting unusual in past month.  However, the robbery at The Mad Hatters Antiques and Collectibles on South Main Street August 3rd was spoken of by Mrs. Speers and Mayor.  Commissioner Britt questioned if any further information had been received from the SBI.  None has been received per Mayor.

Finance and Administration
Commissioner Hunter stated auditors are reviewing books and is sure there will be recommendations when they complete services.  Commissioner Hunter complimented Mrs. Davis on carrying on the day to day activities at Town Hall.  Board agreed unanimously.
Human Resources/Information Technology

Commissioner Fleming reported Human Resources Department is progressing without concerns.  He would like a closed session tonight following regular meeting to discuss personnel matters.  Commissioner Fleming had a discussion with Mr. Chris Withrow (who works at Central Office with Warren County school system) concerning students possibly becoming involved with maintaining Town website, which would be experience for the students and a saving for the Town.  Board members agreed to the contact.  
Revitalization/Historical

In absence of Commissioner King there is no report.

Beautification/Facilities
Commissioner Britt stated her concerns had been discussed.  She does believe Town looks good and continued projects are acceptable.  Citizens Advisory Board was brought up with where they are in their projects.  Commissioner Britt will contact Board and have information for September meeting.

Planning/Zoning/Annexation
In absence of Commissioner Mooring there is no report.

Unfinished Business
The Town Hall Renovation Committee has not met as of tonight to review procedures. Mayor informed Board that 133 S. Main Street will be available for occupancy after September 1st.  Since Commissioners Britt and Fleming were absent from July meeting the moving into 133 S. Main Street was explained.  It was recommended by the engineers report gutting of the water/administration building and this starts the process by moving the employees out.  Mayor Gardner explained this does not mean a plan has been adopted to proceed with renovations; but this is necessary for the safety of the employees. Commissioner Fleming made a motion with second by Commissioner Hunter to have a lease agreement between Town of Warrenton and Gardner Family Partnership written as soon as possible.  The vote was unanimously approved. Attorney Styers stated Board needs to identify where funds are coming from in Budget before lease is drawn and signed.  Mayor and Mrs. Davis agreed line 37-400-200 Maintenance and Repair Building $5,000 is appropriate line item.  Mayor stated when final agreement is made on town hall renovation, a budget will be set and line item identified.  It was agreed the Town would give a 30-day notice when moving out of S. Main Street building.  
There are 6 applicants for town administrator.

New Business
Grant information has been received from Division of Park and Recreation.  Commissioner Davie has made contact and learned the possibility of Town receiving a grant would be very high because of lack of park.  Some Board members have reviewed Town believing area behind Odom’s Motor Service would be appropriate for an Urban Park. The Grant is a match grant and    if the Town can acquire cooperation from landowners and have their easements donated, they can be considered the match.  Commissioner Davie will keep up abreast of progress.

Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans, & C. LLP contract was renewed at $19,500 by motion of Commissioner Banzet with second by Commissioner Fleming.  The vote was unanimously approved.  

Mayor Gardner requested the placement of new city limit signs as state no longer has an excellence program and some signs are situated incorrectly.  D O T orders signs and does placement.  Commissioner Britt made a motion with second by Commissioner Fleming for Mayor to contact DOT to do sign replacement.  The vote was unanimous.
Douglas Young, WC Fire Marshal, was present requesting the Town of Warrenton re-adopt the Warren County Hazard Mitigation Plan 2012 Resolution.  The Town piggybacks on the county policy for 5-year period in case of any weather emergency.  Commissioner Fleming made motion with second by Commissioner Banzet to accept resolution.  The vote was unanimously approved.

A request was made to change the Town’s credit card to First Citizens bank to save on monthly fees and have local contact for any concerns.  Commissioner Davie made motion to accept change with second by Commissioner Hunter.  The vote was unanimously approved.  Commissioner Fleming abstained from vote as he is a member of the bank directors.

Bill Perkinson presented for approval a water/sewer adjustment request from New Covenant Ministries Church on US Highway 158W in the amount of $350.00.  Commissioner Fleming made motion to approve adjustment with second by Commissioner Banzet.  The vote was unanimously approved.  
Mayor Gardner announced Warrenton is hosting Kerr-Tar Regional Annual Dinner September 27 at Armory.

Commissioner Banzet made a motion to go into closed session at 8:35PM with second by Commissioner Hunter.  

Meeting re-opened at 9:12 PM with Mayor announcing 2 special meetings (Monday, August 20, 2012 at 7:00PM and Wednesday, August 22, 2012 at 7:00PM) for interviews of prospective town administrator. Also, Mrs. Bettie Davis is promoted to acting clerk to Town Board with annual increase of $5,000 effective July 1, 2012.  Motion was made by Commissioner Banzet and second by Commissioner Hunter.  
With no further business, meeting adjourned.
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